ULTS Trust Administrative Committee

Meeting Minutes
February 4th, 2008

10:00 AM

CA Public Utilities Commission Office – San Francisco
505 Van Ness Avenue
San Francisco, CA 94102
Present (Committee):

· Mateo Camarillo (House of Mexico)

· Ana Montes (Latino Issues Forum)

· Lyle Millage (Beaumont Chamber of Commerce

· Jeffrey Mondon (AT&T)

· Karin Hieta (Division of Ratepayer Advocates)
· Ken McEldowney (Consumer Action)
· Esther Northrup (Cox Communications)

Present (CPUC Staff):

· Benjamin Schein (LifeLine Implementation Project Manager)

· Cherrie Conner (Communications Division Supervisor)

· Michael C. Amato (Communications Division Manager)

· Helen Mickiewicz (Legal)
· Helen Storrs (Fiscal)

Present (Public):

· Marcie Evans (Cox Communications)
1. Introduction , Mateo Camarillo, Chairperson
· Meeting was called to order at 10:04 AM.  Everyone present introduced themselves to the group.
2. Approval of Minutes: Committee reviews and approves the last meeting minutes prepared by the Communications Division (CD).
· Ken McEldowney moved to adopt the minutes.  Jeffrey Mondon seconded.  All members voted Aye.
3. Legal Liaison: Conflict of Interest update, other legal developments since last meeting.
· Benjamin Schein of the Commission gave an update of the status of the issue of conflict of interest.
· Issue has not been resolved.

· Helen Mickiewicz (Legal) also responded.
· Commission now has a vehicle to link the Conflicts issue with another issue under consideration.
· Language on the proposed legislation has been sent to Legal.
· Legislative memos have been sent to the Sacramento Office.
· Office of Government Affairs is moving on implementing the proposed legislation.
· One obstacle, head of Office has left that position (Delany Hunter).
· Received solid endorsement by the Commissioners.
· CPUC has signed off on the proposed language.
· Legislative subcommittee has as sponsor.
· Unsure if the proposed legislation is in Bill form yet.
· Because no expenditures are included in this issue, it will likely not be considered controversial.
· If there are no problems, Bill would be effective January 2009.
· The Committee asked about follow-up.  Commission will continue to research and return an answer.

· It was requested that Helen Mickiewicz obtain a copy of the document from Pam Loomis.

4. Marketing Programs: Review Marketing RFP.
· Cherrie Conner gave a report on the marketing contract.
· Marketing RFP has been cancelled.
· There are currently no marketing efforts being undertaken (expired November 30th, 2007).

· Public advertising expenditures ran through January 30th.

· New RFP was posted January 25th, proposals are due February 22nd.

· We hope to have a new contractor online by the beginning of May.

· Mateo Camarillo offered to assist in evaluating bid proposals.

· Unfortunately, there was no way to shortcut the government contracting process.  Bids have to be reviewed by Commission staff.

· It was noted that synergy between the marketing contractor and the Solix interactive website would be very important.

· RFP has enough flexibility to account for changes to LifeLine requirements.

· Changes based on Public Programs OIR.

· Web-based enrollment.

· Prequalification, etc.

· Call Center RFP
· Contract runs through March 2008.
· Proposal to extend contract for two months is pending with DGS.

· Posting of new RFP for the Call Center is in process with Commission staff.

5. Break: Lunch.
· No break was taken for lunch.
6. Public Comments:

· Cox Communications had no comments.

7. Communications Division Liaison reports:
a. CD staff updates the Committee on the Solix contract
b. Update on the ULTS Verification suspension and other process improvements
· Benjamin Schein reported on the steps being taken by Solix, the carriers, and the Commission through the Implementation Group meetings held every two weeks.  Commission staff also has a conference call with Solix staff every week.

· Return rates for forms in November were given as follows: Verification – 58.7%, Certification – 58.3%, Audits – 48.9%.  Approval rates are approximately 95% (for those forms returned by customers).
· Acceptance rates for forms returned in November were given as follows: Verification – 91%, Certification – 71%, Audits – 46%.

· Benjamin also gave data on “denial overturns” made by the CAB group during the first 16 days in January.  Of 107 appeals:

· 55 upheld – no change to the customer’s account.
· 52 overturned – mostly for income documentation subsequently provided to CAB staff.  Two instances were correctable errors on the part of Solix staff.

· Solix contract:

· Staff is initiating the process to extend the contract by two 1-year increments, as allowed by the original contract.
· Jeff Mondon expressed his opinion that Solix was very professional to work with.
· Solix has provided response rates by carrier and by language.  Copies were distributed to members in the meeting, and Benjamin emailed electronic copies to everyone.  Helen Mickiewicz pointed out that this information was not proprietary.

· Implementation Group:

· Benjamin gave a summary of issues being looked at during the bi-weekly conference calls.  Most recent data is provided above.

· It was also noted that Verification ramp-up reached 100% in September 2007, which means the entire population of LifeLine customers are now subject to the requirement to return their forms after 104 days.  Complaints and denials for this group are coming due in January 2008, likely leading to an increase in call volume to Solix and CAB.

· Cherrie noted that members are welcome to call in the meetings.

· Benjamin will continue to provide minutes of all meeting minutes to ULTS-AC members.

· Interactive website:

· Solix has provided some screens shots of proposed pages of the interactive website.
· Commission is currently pending with Solix to schedule an demonstration for staff, and a second presentation for carriers, community representatives, etc.

· Phase 2 Scoping Memo

· There is some possible movement on this issue from Comm. Chong’s office.  Staff will keep members up to date as we receive information.
· Issue must be resolved before January 2009.  LifeLine rate is currently pegged to AT&T’s rate, which will no longer be constant.

· One option is to have the flexibility to set a LifeLine rate, independent of carrier rates.

· The LA Times had published an article about how deregulation of carrier rates had resulted in higher rates for vertical features (inside wire insurance, call waiting, etc.).

· Other Issues

· Ana Montes discussed the 3 bill clinics conducted, each attended by about 50 people.

· All participants had landline phones.

· About 20% did not want to give up landline (go to wireless only).
8. Fiscal Report:
· Helen Storrs passed out copies of the most recent LifeLine budget updates.

· Noted $63 million in claims paid, and $932 thousand in “Other” payments.  $15.7 million is currently pending for payment with the Controller.
9. Pending Changes of Regulations and Legislations:
a. ULTSAC identifies and discusses pending changes of regulations and legislations.
· Neither Benjamin nor Helen had any additional regulatory or legislative updates.

10. ULTS-AC Annual Report – Status:
· Mateo Camarillo had been travelling, and has promised to work on the annual report by the end of the week.
11. Review of Administrative Committee vacancy status:
· Esther Northrup (Cox Communications) has been confirmed as the CLEC/Wireless member of the Committee.  Doug Garrett is the alternate.
· Karin Hieta noted that Jim Simmons may be taking her place at the next meeting.  Staff does not have a record of him as the alternate for DRA.  Karin promised to provide the appointment letter for him.
12. Future Meeting Date/Location:
· It was decided to hold the next meeting in San Francisco on Monday, April 7th at 10:00 AM PST.  Thursday, April 10th was suggested as an alternate, if a conference room couldn’t be found for Monday.
13. Adjournment:
· Ken McEldowney moved, Karin Hieta seconded, and all voted Aye.

· The meeting was adjourned at 11:20 AM.

� 	These locations are accessible to people with disabilities.  If specialized accommodations for the disabled are needed at any of the locations of this meeting, e.g., sign language interpreters please call the PUC Public Advisor at (415) 703-2074 // email:  public.advisor@cpuc.ca.gov three business days in advance of the meeting.  Meeting location where accommodations are required should be specified.





